GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
August 21, 2015 – 10:00 AM
Center for Disabilities Studies, Room 132A, Newark, DE
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair;  Lou Bartoshesky, Christiana Care; Frances Russo-Avena, School Nurse-CCHS/Red Clay; Bernadette DeAngelis, Advocate; Lisa Graves, DDDS (phone); Phyllis Guinivan, CDS/HDWD; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Daniese McMullin-Powell, SCPD; Carol Morris, DHSS; Chris, Oakes, DSAAPD; Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/DVR; Arlene Smalls, MD, Christiana Care (phone); Debra Veenema, National MS Society; Bhavana Viswanathan; CDS; and Kyle Hodges, Staff.   
CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the July 17, 2015 as amended.  On page 7, 2nd paragraph, remove statement:  “Action Group on Aging Adults & People with Disabilities”. 
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· Announcements – Upcoming Telehealth Conference.
· Announcements – WIPA Grant.  Carolanne stated that DVR no longer has the WIPA Grant under Social Security and are no longer taking referrals from the community or DVR.  Full Circle has received the current grant.  Notification letters have been sent in late July to 265 clients.  DVR is regrouping and will continue to provide benefits counseling for only consumers receiving DVR services.                

BUSINESS
Health Equity Plan Committee Updates
Eileen stated that the implementation of the Health Equity Plan is moving forward.  All the work groups have met.  A key focus is making sure that all the work groups are inviting all who need to be involved.    

· Access & At Risk – Karen and Dr. Smalls are Co-Chairs.  Karen stated that they are looking at what activities will serve each of the objectives.  She noted that there are 11 pages of objectives.  Dr. Smalls commented that there is a lot of engagement from members and they are working through the lists.  Karen asked about sharing of documents from the work group.  Eileen commented that the goal is to have a complete plan by the end of the year which will be  presented to the Secretary (DHSS) and the Governor’s Commission.  Eileen added that there will be discussions on what the work plan for next year will look like based on the specific objectives.  She added that a progress report will be completed at the end of 2016.  She explained that there will be alignment among the different work groups’ objectives.              
Data & Surveillance – Dr. Bartoshesky is Chair and Jae Chul is Staff.  Dr. Bartoshesky spoke about a recently held meeting at the Star Campus.  They will be meeting again after Labor Day.  He has worked with Dr. Lee and there is a template to be filled in.  He said that he and Dr. Lee have noticed some overlap among the work groups and other outside groups.  He plans to nurture these relationships.  Eileen added that Tabatha Offutt-Powell (an Epidemiologist in the Data and Informatics Section) and a representative from DHIN (Delaware Health Information Network) and a representative from electronic health records are invited to participate.  Dr. Bartoshesky. stated that they have been discussing reliable data sources and electronic aspects.  Eileen commented that one of the fundamental goals of the Health Equity Plan is to capture disability status on a routine basis.  Identification is needed in order to track progress of health outcomes and institutionalize the collection of the disability status.  She added that the new DHSS Inclusion Policy addresses this.  Karen asked about overcoming barriers where people do not want to be identified as having a disability, especially in certain cultures.  Eileen commented that we have not specifically looked at this, but she always comes back to the collection of racial and ethnic indicators.  This shift will happen, along with education, to remove this barrier.  Eileen added that it also depends on how a question is asked and functional type questions seem to be more acceptable to people.  Eileen spoke about the BRFSS (Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System) survey and said that if someone answers “yes” to any of the questions, they would be classified as having a disability.  There was further discussion about what people consider a disability and the difficulty in getting accurate numbers.  Eileen noted that there are 65 federal definitions of disability.  She stated that we are promoting the use of a six question set on the American Community Survey; this was a supplement used by the Census data.  Eileen stated that as long as we are consistent in our use of it, we can track progress over time.  Bernadette commented that it may be beneficial to consider having that emotional part in the questionnaire (“whether you answer yes or no, do you consider it a disability”).  Karen commented that this is something to keep in mind as we do outreach, public awareness, and education, keeping in mind the cultural aspect and barriers.                                                              
· Inclusive Health Promotion – Eileen stated that Heidi Mizell and Terri Hancharick are the Co-Chairs.  She said that this work group has met once and have set up regularly scheduled monthly meetings.  They are looking into Google Docs Sharing, but there seems to be some access and editing issues for State employees using this.          
· Emergency Preparedness – Phyllis spoke about discussions with DPH’s People with Access and Functional Medical Needs group.  Phyllis commented that possibly Tim Cooper could serve as Chair.  They had one meeting and hope to expand with this other group.  They are reviewing objectives and have had good discussions.  They also participated with the Office of Preparedness in a Point of Distribution Exercise.  They will be providing training on assisting people with disabilities and effective communication to 260 DPH people in September.  They are partnering with DPH in recruiting people with disabilities and are offering feedback.                     
Delaware Public Health Institute Household Survey
Dr. Gallucci spoke about a household survey sponsored by the Delaware Public Health Institute coming to Delaware in September.  This telephone survey will reach 2,500 people and takes about 20 minutes to complete.  Delaware Public Health Institute is partnering with a public health management group in Pennsylvania.  He said there has been discussion about including ten ACE (Adverse Childhood Experiences) questions relating to exposure to traumatic experiences and provided several examples.  Dr. Gallucci stated that adding these questions cost $3,000 each for a total cost of $30,000.  He stated that money came from several different grants and these questions will be added.  He said a question was raised on including questions on disability (same as from the American Community Survey).  Eileen came up with the idea that if federal funding is being used, there is a requirement that disability type questions need to be included in the survey.  Dr. Gallucci said that they are currently negotiating with this group and Paul Silverman is following up on this.  He stated that all three counties will be included, with some over representation in the Wilmington area.
Carol stated that DSAAPD is also doing an in-person survey for aging and disabilities, and the data will be available at some point.  It is being funded by DSAAPD and DMMA and an RFP has been issued.  She said that questions can be reviewed at the following NCI-AD link:  http://nci-ad.org/.  Eileen commented that she does not think the original NCI survey had functional disability type questions and does not know if this survey does.  Eileen noted that the BRFSS survey added two disability type questions in 2005 and in 2013 CDC added the six core questions.  She stated that, from the people that identified as having a disability, 50% were identified by both sets of questions, 25% were pick up by the two-set questions and the other 25% picked up by the six set of questions.  She added that some information has been derived from the six questions asked in the BRFSS survey.

Dr. Gallucci said he hopes to get some interesting data from the survey.  Eileen had some concern about the number of people being surveyed.  Dr. Gallucci commented that all types of methodologies are used in surveys.  Dr. Gallucci will let Kyle know if the disability questions are included in the survey.  There was some discussion about geo-mapping.                        
DHSS Inclusion Policy
Eileen stated that this policy will be discussed at the September 14th DHSS Leadership Meeting.  DMS will be doing training around DHSS Inclusion Policy modeled after New York’s contracting piece.  This policy was announced by Secretary Landgraf at the July ADA Celebration.  There are four parts:  Contracting, Data Collection, Representation of People with Disabilities on Planning Committees and Councils, and Program Access.  Eileen added that we want to be involved in the implementation.  Dr. Gallucci will follow-up since he cannot attend the September 14th Leadership meeting.  There was some discussion about addressing the fiscal issue of the implementation.  Dr. Gallucci added that having a toolkit would be beneficial since many agencies do not have a protocol in place to address this.  Dr. Gallucci suggested meeting with DMS before the toolkit is developed.  There was some discussion about interpreters and how to include into agencies budgets.  Carolanne noted that there is a line item budget requirement for interpreters for any agency receiving federal money.  A question was raised about the policy and the hiring of persons with disabilities by the contractors.  Karen commented that a Work Force Inclusion workgroup is putting together a study to look at this, including DOL and other agencies.  Carolanne noted that other states are doing this.  Dr. Gallucci suggested that we may want to contact New York since Delaware’s Inclusion Policy was modeled after theirs on how they implemented and on practical issues such as fiscal, etc.  Eileen will follow-up.                         
September 18th Scheduled Meeting
A decision was made to cancel the September 18th meeting due to several meeting conflicts.  Kyle will send an email.  
OTHER BUSINESS

None
ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

Carol spoke about an upcoming Conference on Telehealth on October 20th.  This conference is in partnership with the U/D and the DHSS Telehealth Coalition.  It is an educational conference for providers and administrators to think about telehealth as a tool.  Telehealth will be reimbursable by private insurance starting on January 1, 2016.  Medicaid already reimburses for some services using telehealth.  The conference is all day at Clayton Hall in Newark and the cost is $75.  Additional information can be found on the U/D website.  Dr. Gallucci announced that Carol is the DHSS Telehealth Administrator in the Secretary’s Office.  Stockley Center and the Birth to Three Program in Milford have access to telehealth.    
Carolanne stated that DVR no longer has the WIPA Grant under Social Security and are no longer taking referrals from the community or DVR.  Full Circle has received the current grant.  Notification letters have been sent in late July to 265 clients.  DVR is regrouping and will continue to provide benefits counseling for only consumers receiving DVR services.     
Dr. Smalls spoke about Christiana Care working with the Association of Non-University Health Care providers about doing a national initiative in educating health care providers about issues of community health and health care inequities.  It is a two-year project and they will be reaching out to the community about what they do and do not do well.  The information derived will be used to teach future doctors and other health care providers on how to improve relationships with patients.   
Debra spoke about MS’s upcoming Bike to the Bay fundraiser during the last weekend of September.  They expect about 2,000 people to participate.                    

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:45 am.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, October 16, 2015, at CDS, Room 132A, in Newark.  

Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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